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University of Pittsburgh. He began his ca-
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research and industrial engineering for 
the resource development group later 
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dent—engineering and research for U. S. 
Steel Mining Co., Inc. in 1982 and named 
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I am honored to be President of the As-
sociation of Iron and Steel Engineers for 
1990. We stand at the threshold of the 
1990’s, a decade which likely will be a 
pivotal time of remarkable change for the 
steel industry and its technology.
 Our industry is vastly different than 
the one in existence at the beginning of 
the 1980’s. It is smaller and greatly more 
competitive. Yet, it continues to face enor-
mous market challenges.
 Technology, of course, will play a 
decisive role in helping us meet these 
challenges. We of the AISE will be ex-
pected to assume critical leadership roles 
in shaping an effective technological 
response.
 The decade ahead, in my judgment, 
could prove to be as momentous a 
period of change as when the industry 
advanced from open hearth production to 
basic oxygen furnaces or when continu-
ous casting began to supplant primary 
conversion mills. The advances ahead 
may well require much greater techno-
logical reach than those earlier changes.
 Major research initiatives, in which 
AISE members are playing signifi cant 
roles, are under way in such develop-
ments as direct steelmaking. This activity 
could be moving the industry closer to a 
new era of steelmaking where even blast 
furnaces and coke ovens would become 
anachronisms—perhaps also the oxygen 
furnace process.
 On another front, near net shape 
continuous casting is moving from the 
research and development phase to 
operational reality. Some of our members 
are actively engaged in the advent of thin 
section casting. Others continue work to 
extend the technological horizon toward 

strip casting. This advance would be dra-
matic and will be enormously challenging. 
Nonetheless, it is a step we must take.
 In the market-oriented industry of the 
1990’s, AISE members will continue their 
efforts to design facilities and produce 
steels that anticipate and respond to the 
needs of customers. Recent achieve-
ments in this regard have included highly 
sophisticated coated steels, bake hard-
enable steels, tubular products adapt-
able to extremely hostile environments, 
plate products of extremely close gauge 
and dimensional tolerances, and internal 
soundness, plus many others.
 The years ahead also will witness a 
time of heightened environmental con-
cern. We have legitimate questions about 
certain environmental proposals under 
consideration in Washington and several 
state capitals. A major mission, for the 
industry’s technical leadership, however, 
will be one of moving American steel to 
the forefront of environmental progress.
 The industry must move ahead of 
environmental regulations and attempt to 
exceed the air and water quality perfor-
mance legally required. We must design 
and install new facilities with a positive 
environmental focus. We must demon-
strate that competitive and environmental 
advances can go hand in hand. There 
has been much progress to date. As 
members of the Association of Iron and 
Steel Engineers of the 1990’s, we must 
work to enhance that record of progress 
as we enter the new decade. 
   Thomas J. Usher
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